COUNCIL CORRESPONDENCE UPDATE TO OCTOBER 26, 2022 (8:30 a.m.)

Correspondence

- (1) Land Title and Survey Authority of British Columbia, October 20, 2022, regarding "Letter from Land Title and Survey Authority of British Columbia" (Discriminatory Covenants)
- (2) Committee and Board Meeting Minutes Board of Variance hearing September 14, 2022

Correspondence from Other Governments and Government AgenciesNo items.

Responses to Correspondence

(3) Engineering & Transportation Services, October 19, 2022, response regarding "Horrific Accident on Marine Drive" From: Bridges, Kelsey <Kelsey.Bridges@ltsa.ca>
Sent: Thursday, October 20, 2022 3:41 PM

To: correspondence

Subject: Letter from Land Title and Survey Authority of British Columbia

Attachments: 2022-10-20_Letter to West Vancouver_FINAL.pdf

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address Kelsey.Bridges@ltsa.ca. Do not click links or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is suspicious, please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM.

Good afternoon,

Please find the attached correspondence from Gregory Steves, Vice President, Policy and Legal Services, Land Title and Survey Authority of British Columbia.

Thank you, Kelsey

KELSEY BRIDGES | Executive Assistant, Policy & Legal Services

Land Title and Survey Authority of British Columbia

Suite 200 – 1321 Blanshard Street, Victoria, BC V8W 9J3 **T:** 250.410.0622 | Kelsey. Bridges@ltsa.ca | www.ltsa.ca





The LTSA Customer Service Centre telephone number is 1-877-577-LTSA (5872) or 604-630-9630.

This communication and all attachments are intended only for the addressee and are confidential. If you receive this communication in error, please delete it and notify me immediately. Thank you.

**Please consider the environment before printing this email.





October 20, 2022

West Vancouver Mayor and Council 750 17th Street West Vancouver, BC V7V 3T3

Dear Mayor and Council,

We are following up on our meeting on Monday, October 3, 2022, regarding discriminatory covenants.

The Land Title and Survey Authority of British Columbia ("LTSA"), strongly condemns discrimination in any form. The LTSA has initiated a project to use advanced technology to help find remaining unaltered discriminatory covenants. The project uses optical character recognition (OCR) and artificial intelligence to search digitized records for a list of discriminatory words. While OCR and related advances in artificial intelligence (AI) shows promise, finding and cancelling discriminatory covenants remains a time-intensive process.

When discriminatory covenants are found, the Registrar of Land Titles will amend the records by striking through the words, to comprehensively reflect that the discriminatory covenants are no longer valid. The Registrar does not have the authority to erase original words of a land title document, or make them illegible. Property owners or others who find discriminatory covenants can contact the Registrar to request it be struck through, without cost.

If there are questions regarding legislative amendments to the Land Title Act, please direct them to the Ministry of Forests, as the Ministry responsible for the Land Title Act.

Sincerely,



Gregory Steves Vice President, Policy and Legal Services

THE CORPORATION OF THE DISTRICT OF WEST VANCOUVER BOARD OF VARIANCE HEARING MINUTES VIA ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION FACILITIES WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 14, 2022

BOARD MEMBERS: Chair L. Radage and Members S. Abri and R. Yaworsky attended the hearing via electronic communication facilities. Absent: Members J. Elwick and D. Simmons.

STAFF: P. Cuk, Board Secretary; T. Yee, Building Inspector; and V. Rae, Legislative Services Clerk, attended the hearing via electronic communication facilities.

1. Call to Order

The hearing was called to order at 5:04 p.m.

2. Introduction

Staff introduced the Board Members and described the hearing procedure.

3. Confirmation of the Agenda

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the September 14, 2022 Board of Variance hearing agenda be approved as circulated.

CARRIED

4. Adoption of the July 20, 2022 Minutes

Chair Radage referred to the minutes of the Board of Variance hearing held on July 20, 2022.

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the July 20, 2022 Board of Variance hearing minutes be adopted as circulated.

CARRIED

5. Time Limit of Board of Variance Orders

Chair Radage read out the following statement regarding Time Limit of Order Approving a Variance and noted that the time limit applied to each application approved by the Board:

"Pursuant to section 542 of the *Local Government Act*, if a Board of Variance orders that a minor variance be permitted from the requirements of the bylaw, and the Order sets a time limit within which the construction of the building or structure must be completed, and the construction is not completed within that time, the permission of the Board terminates and the bylaw applies. Orders of this Board of Variance that permit a variance specify that: if construction is not substantially started within 6 months of the issuance of the Building Permit, the permission terminates and the Zoning Bylaw applies; AND FURTHER THAT in the event the Owner is delayed or interrupted or prevented from obtaining a Permit by reason of any Act of God, labour unrest (including strike and lockouts), weather conditions or any similar cause reasonably beyond the control of the owner, the time for obtaining a Permit shall be extended for a period equal to the duration of the contingency that occasioned the delay, interruption or prevention, provided that commercial or financial consideration of the Owner shall not be viewed as a cause beyond the control of the Owner."

6. Application 22-016 (2382 Palmerston Avenue)

Staff confirmed the following requested variances regarding a proposed power pole (accessory structure):

- a) 7.3 m to Front Yard Setback
- b) 1.22 m to Minimum Side Yard Setback
- c) 2.4 m to Accessory Structure Height.

Staff informed of written submissions received for this application prior to the Board of Variance hearing.

Written submissions received:

SUBMISSION AUTHOR	SUBMISSION DATED	#
Redacted	August 31, 2022	1
Redacted	September 6, 2022	2

Staff provided permit history of the subject property.

D. Holdsworth (VictorEric Premium Homes, representing the owner of 2382 Palmerston Avenue) described the variance application for a proposed power pole (accessory structure). Staff and D. Holdsworth responded to Board members' questions.

Staff informed that no one else had signed up to address the Board regarding the subject application.

Members of the Board considered:

All of the submissions;

- Whether the application was for a minor variance that did not
 - result in inappropriate development of the site
 - adversely affect the natural environment
 - substantially affect the use and enjoyment of adjacent land
 - vary permitted uses and densities under the applicable bylaw; or
 - defeat the intent of the bylaw; and
- Whether compliance with the bylaw would cause the applicant undue hardship.

Having read the application dated August 9, 2022, including the applicant's letter, plans and all other related documents, and having read the statutory Notice of Hearing for the subject application, and having inspected and/or viewed images of the subject site, and having heard the submission of D. Holdsworth:

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the Board finds that undue hardship would be caused to the Applicant by compliance with the Zoning Bylaw and orders that Application 22-016 regarding a proposed power pole (accessory structure) at 2382 Palmerston Avenue with variances of:

- 7.3 m to Front Yard Setback
- 1.22 m to Minimum Side Yard Setback
- 2.4 m to Accessory Structure Height

BE ALLOWED pursuant to the plans dated August 2, 2022 submitted with the application; AND THE BOARD FURTHER ORDERS THAT if construction is not substantially started within six months of the issuance of the Building Permit, the permission terminates and the Zoning Bylaw applies; AND FURTHER THAT in the event the Owner is delayed or interrupted or prevented from obtaining a Permit by reason of any Act of God, labour unrest (including strike and lockouts), weather conditions or any similar cause reasonably beyond the control of the owner, the time for obtaining a Permit shall be extended for a period equal to the duration of the contingency that occasioned the delay, interruption or prevention, provided that commercial or financial consideration of the Owner shall not be viewed as a cause beyond the control of the Owner.

CARRIED

7. Application 22-017 (2662 Lawson Avenue)

Staff confirmed the following requested variances regarding a proposed addition:

- a) 2.94 m to Front Yard Setback (to Haywood Avenue)
- b) 3.0 m to Highest Building Face Envelope
- c) 0.82 m to Building Height
- d) 9% to Highest Building Face Exemption
- e) 16.6 m² to Floor Area Ratio.

Staff informed of written submissions received for this application prior to the Board of Variance hearing.

Written submissions received:

	SUBMISSION AUTHOR	SUBMISSION DATED	#
Redacted		September 14, 2022	1

Staff provided permit history of the subject property and responded to a Board member's questions.

H. Behmanesh (West Home Construction Inc., representing the owner of 2662 Lawson Avenue) described the variance application for a proposed addition and responded to a Board member's question.

Chair Radage queried whether anyone else had signed up to address the Board regarding the subject application. Staff informed that no one else had signed up to address the Board regarding the subject application.

Members of the Board considered:

- All of the submissions:
- Whether the application was for a minor variance that did not
 - result in inappropriate development of the site
 - adversely affect the natural environment
 - substantially affect the use and enjoyment of adjacent land
 - vary permitted uses and densities under the applicable bylaw; or
 - defeat the intent of the bylaw; and
- Whether compliance with the bylaw would cause the applicant undue hardship.

Having read the application dated August 12, 2022, including the applicant's letter, plans and all other related documents, and having read the statutory Notice of Hearing for the subject application, and having inspected and/or viewed images of the subject site, and having heard the submission of H. Behmanesh:

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the Board finds that undue hardship would be caused to the Applicant by compliance with the Zoning Bylaw and orders that Application 22-017 regarding a proposed addition at 2662 Lawson Avenue with variances of:

- 2.94 m to Front Yard Setback (to Haywood Avenue)
- 3.0 m to Highest Building Face Envelope
- 0.82 m to Building Height
- 9% to Highest Building Face Exemption
- 16.6 m² to Floor Area Ratio

BE ALLOWED pursuant to the plans dated July 7, 2022 submitted with the application; AND THE BOARD FURTHER ORDERS THAT if construction is not substantially started within six months of the issuance of the Building Permit, the permission terminates and the Zoning Bylaw applies; AND FURTHER THAT in the event the Owner is delayed or interrupted or prevented from obtaining a Permit by reason of any Act of God, labour unrest (including strike and lockouts), weather conditions or any similar cause reasonably beyond the control of the owner, the time for obtaining a Permit shall be extended for a period equal to the duration of the contingency that occasioned the delay, interruption or prevention, provided that commercial or financial consideration of the Owner shall not be viewed as a cause beyond the control of the Owner.

CARRIED

8. Application 22-018 (2350 Bellevue Avenue)

Staff confirmed the following requested variances regarding a proposed single family dwelling:

- a) 1.5 m to Rear Yard Setback to Upper Deck Guardrail
- b) 4.5 m to Distance Between Principal Building and Pool Mechanical Room (Accessory Building).

Staff informed that no written submissions were received for this application prior to the Board of Variance hearing.

Written submissions received:

	SUBMISSION AUTHOR	SUBMISSION DATED	#
None.			

Staff provided permit history of the subject property and responded to a Board member's questions.

C. Burgers and R. Brown (Burgers Architecture, representing the owner of 2350 Bellevue Avenue) displayed images, described the variance application for a proposed single family dwelling, and responded to a Board member's question.

Chair Radage queried whether anyone else had signed up to address the Board regarding the subject application. Staff informed that no one else had signed up to address the Board regarding the subject application.

Members of the Board considered:

- All of the submissions:
- Whether the application was for a minor variance that did not
 - result in inappropriate development of the site
 - adversely affect the natural environment

- substantially affect the use and enjoyment of adjacent land
- vary permitted uses and densities under the applicable bylaw; or
- defeat the intent of the bylaw; and
- Whether compliance with the bylaw would cause the applicant undue hardship.

Having read the application dated August 17, 2022, including the applicant's letter, plans and all other related documents, and having read the statutory Notice of Hearing for the subject application, and having inspected and/or viewed images of the subject site, and having heard the submission of C. Burgers and R. Brown:

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the Board finds that undue hardship would be caused to the Applicant by compliance with the Zoning Bylaw and orders that Application 22-018 regarding a proposed single family dwelling at 2350 Bellevue Avenue with variances of:

- 1.5 m to Rear Yard Setback to Upper Deck Guardrail
- 4.5 m to Distance Between Principal Building and Pool Mechanical Room (Accessory Building)

BE ALLOWED pursuant to the plans dated August 16, 2022 submitted with the application; AND THE BOARD FURTHER ORDERS THAT if construction is not substantially started within six months of the issuance of the Building Permit, the permission terminates and the Zoning Bylaw applies; AND FURTHER THAT in the event the Owner is delayed or interrupted or prevented from obtaining a Permit by reason of any Act of God, labour unrest (including strike and lockouts), weather conditions or any similar cause reasonably beyond the control of the owner, the time for obtaining a Permit shall be extended for a period equal to the duration of the contingency that occasioned the delay, interruption or prevention, provided that commercial or financial consideration of the Owner shall not be viewed as a cause beyond the control of the Owner.

CARRIED

9. Application 22-019 (2484 Ottawa Avenue)

Staff confirmed the following requested variances regarding a proposed single family dwelling, above grade pool, and retaining walls:

- a) 1.87 m to Building Height (Single Family Dwelling)
- b) 0.54 m to Highest Building Face Envelope (Single Family Dwelling)
- c) 0.34 m to Accessory Structure Height (Above Grade Pool)
- d) 1.44 m @ 36.9° to Grade Line (Retaining Wall).

Staff informed of written submissions received for this application prior to the Board of Variance hearing.

Written submissions received:

SUBMISSION AUTHOR	SUBMISSION DATED	#
Redacted	August 31, 2022	1
Redacted	September 8, 2022	2
Redacted	September 8, 2022	3
Redacted	September 13, 2022	4
Redacted	September 13, 2022	5
Redacted	September 14, 2022	6
Redacted	September 14, 2022	7
Redacted	September 14, 2022	8

Staff provided permit history of the subject property.

A. Assadi (Best City Properties Ltd., representing the owner of 2484 Ottawa Avenue) described the variance application for a proposed single family dwelling, above grade pool, and retaining walls. Staff and A. Assadi responded to Board members' questions.

Chair Radage queried whether anyone had signed up to address the Board regarding the subject application.

F. Bango (2495 Nelson Avenue; and on behalf of the residents of 2479 Nelson Avenue and 2469 Nelson Avenue) spoke in opposition to the requested variances and commented regarding: building height; noise; and the height and location of the above grade pool.

Staff informed that no one else had signed up to address the Board regarding the subject application and responded to a Board member's question.

Members of the Board considered:

- All of the submissions;
- Whether the application was for a minor variance that did not
 - result in inappropriate development of the site
 - adversely affect the natural environment
 - substantially affect the use and enjoyment of adjacent land
 - vary permitted uses and densities under the applicable bylaw; or
 - defeat the intent of the bylaw; and
- Whether compliance with the bylaw would cause the applicant undue hardship.

Having read the application dated August 17, 2022, including the applicant's letter, plans and all other related documents, and having read the statutory

Notice of Hearing for the subject application, and having inspected and/or viewed images of the subject site, and having heard the submission of A. Assadi and F. Bango:

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the Board finds that undue hardship would not be caused to the Applicant by compliance with the Zoning Bylaw and orders that Application 22-019 regarding a proposed single family dwelling, above grade pool, and retaining walls at 2484 Ottawa Avenue with variances of:

- 1.87 m to Building Height (Single Family Dwelling)
- 0.54 m to Highest Building Face Envelope (Single Family Dwelling)
- 0.34 m to Accessory Structure Height (Above Grade Pool)
- 1.44 m @ 36.9° to Grade Line (Retaining Wall)

BE NOT ALLOWED pursuant to the plans dated August 17, 2022 submitted with the application.

CARRIED

10. Application 22-020 (1965 26th Street)

Staff confirmed the following requested variances regarding a proposed garage addition:

- a) 2.4 m to Combined Side Yard Setback
- b) 5.8 m to Front Yard Setback
- c) 0.32 m to Minimum Side Yard Setback.

Staff informed that no written submissions were received for this application prior to the Board of Variance hearing.

Written submissions received:

	SUBMISSION AUTHOR	SUBMISSION DATED	#
None.			

Staff provided permit history of the subject property and responded to a Board member's question.

S. Fouks (1965 26th Street) described the variance application for a proposed garage addition and responded to a Board member's question.

Chair Radage queried whether anyone else had signed up to address the Board regarding the subject application. Staff informed that no one else had signed up to address the Board regarding the subject application.

Members of the Board considered:

- All of the submissions;
- Whether the application was for a minor variance that did not
 - result in inappropriate development of the site
 - adversely affect the natural environment
 - substantially affect the use and enjoyment of adjacent land
 - vary permitted uses and densities under the applicable bylaw; or
 - defeat the intent of the bylaw; and
- Whether compliance with the bylaw would cause the applicant undue hardship.

Having read the application dated August 17, 2022, including the applicant's letter, plans and all other related documents, and having read the statutory Notice of Hearing for the subject application, and having inspected and/or viewed images of the subject site, and having heard the submission of S. Fouks:

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the Board finds that undue hardship would be caused to the Applicant by compliance with the Zoning Bylaw and orders that Application 22-020 regarding a proposed garage addition at 1965 26th Street with variances of:

- 2.4 m to Combined Side Yard Setback
- 5.8 m to Front Yard Setback
- 0.32 m to Minimum Side Yard Setback

BE ALLOWED pursuant to the plans dated August 8, 2022 submitted with the application; AND THE BOARD FURTHER ORDERS THAT if construction is not substantially started within six months of the issuance of the Building Permit, the permission terminates and the Zoning Bylaw applies; AND FURTHER THAT in the event the Owner is delayed or interrupted or prevented from obtaining a Permit by reason of any Act of God, labour unrest (including strike and lockouts), weather conditions or any similar cause reasonably beyond the control of the owner, the time for obtaining a Permit shall be extended for a period equal to the duration of the contingency that occasioned the delay, interruption or prevention, provided that commercial or financial consideration of the Owner shall not be viewed as a cause beyond the control of the Owner.

CARRIED

11. Receipt of Written and Oral Submissions

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT all written and oral submissions regarding the following Board of Variance Applications:

- Application 22-016 (2382 Palmerston Avenue);
- Application 22-017 (2662 Lawson Avenue);

- Application 22-018 (2350 Bellevue Avenue);
- Application 22-019 (2484 Ottawa Avenue);
- Application 22-020 (1965 26th Street);

up to and including September 14, 2022, be received.

CARRIED

12. Public Question Period

There were no questions.

13. Next Hearing

Staff confirmed that the next hearing of the Board of Variance is scheduled for October 19, 2022 at 5 p.m.

14. Adjournment

It was Moved and Seconded:

THAT the September 14, 2022 Board of Variance hearing be adjourned.

CARRIED

The Board of Variance hearing adjourned at 6:22 p.m.

Certified Correct:



From: Engineering Department

Sent: Wednesday, October 19, 2022 11:09 AM

To: correspondence

Subject: FW: District of West Vancouver Public Enquiry - M-99924

Hello, s. 22(1)

Thank you for your email about the pedestrian crosswalk on Marine Drive at 11th Street. Public safety is staff's first priority, and we thank you for sharing your concerns.

The recent incident that occurred when a pedestrian was struck by a driver in the crosswalk on Marine Drive at 11th Street was a terrible accident and I am sure was a difficult event for you and your family to witness.

Both the West Vancouver Police and the Integrated Collision Analysis and Reconstruction Service (ICARS) attended to the scene of this accident. As you may be aware, ICARS is the agency responsible for forensic reconstruction and investigation of fatal and serious injury collisions. Any findings that are a result of ICARS investigations related to the operation and/or safety concerns that may stem from the road and pedestrian network are taken seriously by the District and actioned as necessary. Fortunately, who was involved in the accident did not suffer serious injury.

I note your suggestion for flashing lights to indicate to drivers when the pedestrian lights in this location are activated, and can confirm that these are already in place. West Vancouver Police are aware of speed concerns and light violations at this intersection, and do provide extra monitoring in the area.

It is important for District staff that residents in our community share their thoughts and opinions with us. We do consider them all and value your feedback. Thank you again for your email and sharing your concerns.

Best regards,

Engineering & Transportation Services | District of West Vancouver engineeringdept@westvancouver.ca | 604-925-7020

From: s. 22(1)

Sent: Friday, October 14, 2022 3:05 PM

To: correspondence; Engineering Department

Subject: Horrific Accident on Marine Drive

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address s. 22(1). Do not click links or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is suspicious, please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM.

Dear Mayor and Council,

Cc: Director of Engineering & Transportation

On Wednesday, September 21st a car ran a red light heading heading west on Marine drive at 11th and hit a s. 22(1)

My family, along with dozens of young children witnessed that horrific accident. The pedestrian controlled lights at the crosswalk were red and an impatient driver pulled out and s.22(1) had no chance. He hit s.22(1) . Leo, the director of WVFC s.22(1)

I have also had a near miss on that crosswalk and this past Tuesday evening another car ran the red light and crossed directly in front of my wife and four other children all running down to play soccer.

The aforementioned accident may have already resulted in a death. It is most certainly a life changing injury. Tuesday could have been four children plowed down in a pedestrian controlled intersection in West Vancouver. It was a matter of inches.

The crosswalk at Marine Drive at 11th Street is immediately adjacent to the Ambleside soccer fields and is well used route for kids going to and from soccer, as well as by anyone accessing Ambleside Park or transit heading west.

You need to make a change at that intersection now. Someone else will get hit. People drive way too fast and one light is inadequate. There is not enough notice that it is a pedestrian intersection.

Kids run across the road looking right past the cars to the soccer field. Drivers are rushing, picking up speed along Marine drive past Park Royal. The road design along that section of Marine encourages speeding. It is set up like a race track. It is a horrible disaster waiting to happen.

Something needs to be done immediately to improve pedestrian safety and slow before a child in our community is killed by a careless driver.

For instance, drivers could be alerted with flashing lights positioned in advance of the crosswalk that the light is about to change (as used on Taylor Way) or a flashing sign on the median in the crosswalk. The sidewalk could be raised. There could be rumble strips leading up the intersection. The lights could be pushed back 50 feet like they do in California. There could be multiple lights further down marine. The intersection could be better lit. Whatever the solution, it needs to be implemented as soon as possible. There is no excuse for delay.

"Traffic flow" is not an excuse. Slowing people down must be the priority.

I would appreciate a response back with a plan of action.

Thank you,